HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, AUGUST 10, 2021 – 6:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:41 p.m. with Selectmen, Gordon C. Andrews, Troy E. Garron and Ashley A. DiSesa present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.
AGENDA

The open meeting law complaints from Barbara Gaynor and public documents request from Gordon C. Andrews will be moved until tomorrow at 3:00 p.m. 

With the above changes, moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the agenda for Tuesday, August 10, 2021.

MINUTES

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 

Regular Session – June 11, 2021 

Regular Session – June 22, 2021 

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to affirm payment of the following warrants and commitments with the exception of Andrews recusing from #179, #186 & #189 in payroll warrant #10:
	Payroll Warrant
	#10
	$ 238,004.43       

	Vendor Warrant
	#11
	$   65,948.00

	Withholding Warrant
	#12
	$   79,025.60

	School Warrant
	#13
	$ 230,909.21

	Ambulance Commitment

  7/19/21 – 7/25/21
	for
	$   25,027.93  

	Ambulance Commitment

  7/26/21 – 8/1/21
	for
	$   54,591.05


APPROVED WARRANT & COMMITMENT

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted to approve the following warrant & commitment: 
	Vendor Warrant
	#14
	$   77,916.20

	Mobile Home Park Fee 
	#8
	$     5,160.00
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APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills with the exception of Andrews abstaining from the bill payable to Brooks & DeRensis, P.C.:

	Brooks & DeRensis, P.C (legal services/July)…..............................
RELX Inc. d/b/a LexisNexis (MA law books subscription).............
Michael C. Gilman, Esq. (legal services/July)……………………..
Halifax Postmaster (mailing/STM 9-8-21 warrant)………...............
	$ 14,517.02
$        72.10
$   2,035.00
$   1,002.04


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Road Opening – 38 Annawon Drive

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2021-30 issued to Eversource Gas of Massachusetts for 4’ x 6’ road cut to abandon inactive gas service at the main at the above location.

Road Opening – 13 Hickory Road

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2021-29 issued to Eversource Gas of Massachusetts for 4’ x 6’ road cut to abandon inactive gas service at the main at the above location.

Road Opening – 11 Carver Street

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2021-31 issued to Eversource Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut and a 4’ x 35’ road cut trench to install new gas service at the above location.

Alternate Building Inspector Appointment
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to appoint Chris Carmichael as the Alternate Building Inspector for the Town of Halifax, term to expire June 30, 2022:

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


Surplus Vehicle - Water Department 

Moved by DiSesa and second by Garron, the Board unanimously declared surplus the following vehicle from the Water Department:
2007 Ford  Truck VIN #1FDWF37Y78EC30876

Appointments & Reappointments – Election Workers 

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously reappointed Cathleen Miller, Lee Mulready and Judith Wall as Democratic Election Workers, terms to expire July 27, 2022.
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously reappointed Marion Heath and Richard Roche as Republican Election Workers, terms to expire July 27, 2022.



Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously reappointed Robert M. Doherty and Kathryn Roche as Unenrolled Election Workers, terms to expire July 27, 2022.
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Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously appointed Janice Hayward and  Diane Phillips as Unenrolled Election Workers, terms to expire July 27, 2022.

Talent Bank Form – Bob Ross
The office received a TBF from Mr. Ross expressing interest to serve on the  Municipal and School Building Committee, Emergency Management/CERT, and Zoning By-Law Committee The office will set up an appointment for him to meet with the Board on August 24th. 

Zoning By-Law Review Committee Reinstated

The Board unanimously reestablished the Zoning By-Law Review Committee comprised of the following members:

(1) Board of Selectmen


(1) Building Inspector




         (1) Finance Committee Member




         (2) Planning Board Members


(2) Zoning Board of Appeals Members

                                 (2) Citizens At Large

Green Earth Cannabis
Andrews recused himself from this discussion.
The Board needs to re-schedule date/time/place for the new public forum.  The Mederi v. Salem case strengthens the Town’s ability to decide whether to sign an HCA.  Garron and DiSesa settled on having the public forum on Tuesday, August 31st at 7 p.m.
Elevated Roots

Letter of introduction from Bobby alma of the company.  Still getting final paperwork for proposed site but wanted to provide some information about the company.  No action is needed from the Board.  

Lease for Water Department

The Water Department would like to lease space in the Cingular building under the Water Tower (for which Cingular has a lease with the Town) for a $1 per year.  Waiting for review by Town Counsel.  This will be carried over to August 24th.
Town Facebook Page & Social Media Policy

A draft has been distributed for the Board to review for the meeting on August 24th.  Seelig reviewed the Board’s discussion from its meeting on July 27th as to what the Board wants on the Town’s primary Facebook page. 



He does not recommend a heavy duplication of effort of what already is present on the Town’s web site since everyone on Facebook has access to the web site but not everyone is on Facebook.  On Facebook the news gets put immediately as opposed to the town’s website tends to change less often but there is news and announcements there.  
Talent Bank Form – Ivy Matheny
The office received a TBF from Ms. Matheny expressing an interest in serving on the Council on Aging and working with the Veterans’ Agent.  The office will set up an appointment for her to meet with the Board on August 24th. 
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Cybersecurity Quarterly Reports 

The Town’s participation is better than the State’s average but there are still employees who have not completed the assessment or assignments.  Some of the non-responses are due to errors in e-mail addresses so that employees are not receiving notices.  Cesar is working on correcting the errors.  The Board was asked if they wanted the IT Specialist to send out a reminder and a time limit or does the Board want to get a list of non-participants and they can send a reminder with a time limit.  Andrews and Garron thought the Board should send out the reminder.  
Proposed Zoning By-Law Amendment to Limit Marijuana Stores
A petition Article was submitted by August 10th  with more than the 100 signatures.  This would limit to the number of dispensaries to 1.  The Board should submit this to the Planning Board.  It will still need a public hearing (but not as part of the hearing already scheduled for August 19th) and a recommendation from the Planning Board so it is doubtful that it can be voted on at the Town Meeting on September 8th.
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted to submit this petition Article to the Planning Board.   

Proposed Zoning By-Law Amendment to Increase Agri-Tourism Events

Proposed amendment (not yet a petition article) to allow additional types of events in the agricultural/residential zone – more events per year, alcohol allowed, but attendance limited.  Think wedding reception.  This won’t be on the warrant for the September 8th STM (no petition filed).  Seelig is checking land use counsel as to the case law on the subject.  It’s been clear that activities specifically connected to farming (farm stand, horse stables, a propane tank needed to run the farm) are allowed but he has not found anything that indicates how expansive non-farm activities are allowed on a working farm without additional permitting.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Sandy Nolan & Sue Johnston – Recycling Fee Process

Nolan stated that the revenues were better than last year and that the  town was $4,500 in the black.  She suggested leaving the fee at $50 per household.  Andrews asked if anyone suggestions on the abatement process.  Nolan said that it should remain the same as it has in the past and that Johnston will take on the burden of accepting abatement applications.  Andrews suggested using the list we have on file of the houses that we do not pick up recyclable and notify them that way.  He would like to extend the deadline for submitting an abatement.  Nolan suggested maybe on the demand notice give them another 30 days.  Garron is asked what happens if they don’t file and Nolan and Johnston both said then they owe the fee.  Andrews then suggested maybe on the original bill put what recycling entails.  

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted that the recycling fee be set at $50 for FY2022 and that 30 days after the demand notice goes out will be the final date for abatements.   
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Data Processing 
With the increase in hours for the IT specialist the Board needs to decide on establishing:

· A regular schedule

· How many hours per week work can be done remotely

· Procedure for signing in/signing out for remote work

· Procedure for confirming on-site hours
· A work journal so that there is information as to the projects/workload/division between types of projects. 
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Andrews thinks it is a good idea tracking the outages and emergency issue that come up and letting the Board know what projects are on schedule.  He also thinks keeping a calendar/journal is a good idea because if the IT Specialists is working both weekend days and does not show up because of his hours until Thursday the employees are aware there was a service interruption that needed to be dealt with versus dealing with other issues.
Garron asked if we require him to call in if he goes to the Police or Fire Station before coming in and Seelig suggested that he can either email or text that he is here but working at another building/department.  
DiSesa asked what he do now and Seelig said there is no system in place but does call once in a while to say where he is but not always.  She suggested having him come to their next meeting on August 24th to work out the logistics.  
Fiber Pricing 
Received quotes from Comcast, OpenCape and AT&T.  Seelig said they are roughly about the same, but it is not about the proposal but are they going to guarantee their work.  
Andrews asked whoever he is recommending they should come to Town Hall and test what we currently have and guarantee the work because if they cannot  provide a solution there is no sense in signing a contract with them.  
Seelig said Comcast put in a proposal, but they do not seem interested because if they were they would have said we know what the problem is and here is what we can do instead of having us bump up the internet speed.  Seelig has concerns with making sure the vendors are interested in doing this.  OpenCape already has a line going down Rt. 106 so the amount of infrastructure they need to bring in is going to minimal as for AT&T they will have to bring it in someplace.  Seelig will work on the proposals with Calouro. 
Site Plan Review – 934 Plymouth Street 

Planning Board has asked for comments by August 29th.  The site plan (Planning Board) and permit for unregistered vehicles (Board of  Selectmen) from several years ago specified that there could not be more than 30 unregistered vehicles on the site, all the vehicles needed to be located in the area behind the first set of units, no repairs were allowed on site, and the property needed to be kept in good condition, free of debris/trash.  Seelig recommends that the Board notify the Planning Board of these stipulations and either have the Board or him check the site to confirm that the stipulations are being met and notify the Planning Board of this.  

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to check the above site to confirm that the stipulations are being met and notify the Planning Board.   
Resignation – Theresa Renaud

Theresa Renaud has submitted a letter of resignation effective August 12th.

Appellate Tax Board Liability 

The correct figure for the possible liability for cases before the Massachusetts Appellate Tax Board is $268,181 not $1.2 million.

Comcast License Assessment Hearing 

Hearing is scheduled for the Board’s meeting on October 26th.
Traffic Safety Signage Line Item

Seelig has added an Article to create the line item and fund it.  He is waiting to hear back from the Highway Surveyor with the necessary amount and some details as to what types of projects/materials will and will not be funded from the line item.
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Cafeteria Employees as School Employees

Several decades ago, for some unknown reason, employees working at the cafeteria were classified as “Town” employees even though supervision, etc., is done through the school.  The Town Accountant, Treasurer/Collector, and the Elementary School Committee all agree that they should be officially classified as “School” employees.  This change needs to be authorized by the Board of Selectmen.  Moving them to the “School” would allow for more uniformity in pay periods and benefits and ensure that payroll work is done through the school.
Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted that the employees working at the cafeteria should be officially classified as “School” employees and not classified as “Town” employees.

Proposed Brockton Resource Management Plan for Monponsett Pond

A remote hearing was held last week.  Seelig intends to read the proposal and comment.  Deadline to send comments is August 23rd. 
715 Old Plymouth Street
Mr. Parsons asked for various documents concerning the Board’s discussions which Seelig provided to him as best as he could.  He was told  that he could make an appointment to meet with the Selectmen for tonight’s meeting but heard nothing back.

ARPA Funds 
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to approve $18,009.90 from the “decreased revenues” portion of its ARPA funds to pay the additional 15 hours per week for the IT specialist for FY2022.
Town Vehicle Maintenance Line Item 

Seelig has added an Article to the Special Town Meeting warrant to cover vehicle costs for the inspectional services vehicle.  He will need to figure out how much to budget.
Use of Town Hall Green – Boy Scout Recruitment Day 
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously granted a request from the Halifax Boy Scouts for use of the Town Green on Saturday, September 18th from 1 p.m. to 3 p.m., for the Boy Scout recruitment day.  

Site plan for 655/657 Monponsett Street

Andrews recused.
The Planning Board is requesting that comments be submitted by August 29th.  This does not include any potential marijuana facility on the property.  If one is proposed, a new site plan will need to be presented to the Planning Board.

Holmes Public Library Board of Trustees Appointment  
The Board of Selectmen and the Holmes Public Library Board of Trustees voted as follows to appoint Susan Hill to the Holmes Public Library Board of Trustees, term to expire at the next election on May 14, 2022:
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	Board of Selectmen
	Gordon C. Andrews

Troy Garron

Ashley A. DiSesa
	yes

yes

yes

	Library Trustees
	Madeline Flood

Patrick Michaels

Diane Ruxton

Kathleen Shiavone

Susan Vogt
	yes

yes

yes

yes

yes


Recycling Abatement Requests from the Treasurer/Collector 
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously abated the following Recycling Fees:   

	Bill #
	Fiscal Year

	1681
	2009

	1689
	2010

	1703
	2011


Aldana Road 

There will be another Article on the warrant at the Special Town Meeting to meet the State’s requirements for the transfer of the Town’s property to the State.  DCAMM continues to work on the necessary deeds.

Talent Bank Form – Ida Raduc
The office received a TBF from Ms. Raduc.  The office will set up an appointment for her to meet with the Board on August 24th. 

Draft of the STM Warrant 
The Board reviewed the draft of the STM warrant dated August 10, 2021.  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

COVID Update
Seelig stated that the numbers are back up to what they were in the spring.  It is not just here but throughout Massachusetts.  He asked the Board what they wanted to do about wearing masks.  Andrew said that DESE is strongly recommending all students wear masks.  He is not comfortable making a change in mask requirement and said that we can listen to what Chief Viveiros, Chief Chaves and Health Agent, Bob Valery have to say.
Chief Viveiros said that they are seeing 1 or 2 cases coming within a 2-week span.  He has called the local pharmacies and they have all three vaccines available, and they could have a clinic at the fire stations.  As for testing they have none, Valery was going to find out about getting rapid tests.  Seelig asked if they were going to do them by appointments and Viveiros said there is always someone to do tests at the station.  DiSesa suggested that they should call ahead if they are showing symptoms and Viveiros said that that they wait in the parking lot and FF go to them.  He added he can have a shipment of tests within days.  DiSesa suggested waiting until their next meeting to see what the BOH, CDC and DESE have for updates.  Viveiros frowns on making masks mandating and said he would like to see what the State is doing and as for supplies he has abundance of stuff.  
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Tyler Nordgren – Appointment to Historical Commission

Mr. Nordgren told the Board a little bit about himself and why he wanted to be a member of the Historical commission.

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously appointed Tyler Nordgren to the Historical Commission, term to expire June 30, 2024.  

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Seelig announced that the Board will be coming back in open session.

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 8:03 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for Sergeants, Patrol Officers, Firefighters, Highway, “Mixed-Unit”, Police Chief, Fire Chief & all unions at the SLRSD & HES: 
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to litigation in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

--------------

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 8:25 p.m.: 
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Officer Boncariewski – Swearing in/full-time Police Officer
Officer Boncariewski was sworn in as a full-time police office by the Town Clerk.
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:34 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Ashley A. DiSesa
Clerk
/pjm
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Documents referenced during Board of Selectmen’s Meeting – August 10, 2021
8/5/21 memo from S. Lawless requesting Elections Workers be appointed/reappointed

8/2/21 introduction letter from Bobby Palma – elevated Roots, LLC

Cybersecurity report card
Proposed Zoning By-Law Amendment to increase Agri-Tourism Events from Kim & Matt

   Campbell
7/29/21 site plan - 934 Plymouth St. from Planning Board

8/5/21 email from B. Lindsay request 2007 Ford truck be declared surplus 

Fiber pricing overview for the Town Hall
7/29/21 email from  Lynne O’Brien requesting the use of Town Hall green – Boy Scouts 
Memo from Treasurer/Collector requesting recycling abatements (3)

Draft of STM warrant dated August 10, 2021

8/4/21 resignation from Theresa Renaud

7/29/21 email from H. Merry – corrected ATB outstanding liability figure 

7/30/21 email from William August – public ascertainment hearing for Comcast 

8/10/21 email from S. Hayward – traffic safety account 

Emails regarding Cafeteria workers 

7/16/21 email from Dan Parsons – requesting BOS minutes pertaining to him 

7/22/21 email from C. Calouro – inspectional service vehicle maintenance

